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President’s Message 

by Dave Stocks 

     While we always wish things would go perfectly, that's not always the case.  The packages have finally 

arrived, and some members have expressed concern about their condition.  We are fully aware of the 

issues but not how many are affected.  As of this writing we are discussing short term solutions.  We 

have also begun talking about what we will do differently next year.  If you have experienced any 

problems or have concerns, please contact me as soon as possible at dave.stocks@yahoo.com. 

     Since we've begun our association with California Garden Clubs, we have found the need to once 

again tweak our by-laws.  One change is the addition of two new board members who will act in an 

advisory capacity only.  The board has unanimously selected Paula Joiner and Roark Dieters.  Both Paula 

and Roark have already made tremendous contributions to the GBA, and we look forward to their input. 

     Our May meeting is going to be a little different!  We will be meeting at Grant Wolfe's to do some 

hive inspections.  It should be a great learning experience.  Please bring your protective gear. However, 

not wanting a silly bee meeting to get in the way of eating, we will meet at Old City Hall at 5pm for no 

host dinner.  Grant's address is provided in your evite. 

     We are in the final steps of putting together a topbar beekeeping class taught by Les Crowder.  As of 

now, it will be a three part class taught over  a four month period.  Tentative dates are June 3rd, August 

5th and September 30th.  We will provide more information as soon as we finalize the details.   

News from the Bee World  
Articles courtesy of The W.A.S. , Bee Culture Magazine and ABJ 

FDA alerts consumers of nationwide voluntary recall of EpiPen and EpiPen Jr 
 

FDA News Release 

  The U.S. Food and Drug Administration is alerting consumers to Meridian Medical Technologies’ 

voluntary recall  of 13 lots of Mylan’s EpiPen and EpiPen Jr (epinephrine injection) Auto-Injector 

products used for emergency treatment of severe allergic reactions. This recall is due to the potential 

that these devices may contain a defective part that may result in the devices’ failure to activate. The 

recalled product was manufactured by Meridian Medical Technologies and distributed by Mylan 

Specialty. 

While the number of reported failures is small, EpiPen products that potentially contain a defective part 

are being recalled because of the potential for life-threatening risk if a severe allergic reaction goes 

untreated. Consumers should keep and use their current EpiPens if needed until they get a replacement. 

Consumers should contact Mylan at 800-796-9526 or customer.service@mylan.com with any questions. 

As stated on the product label, consumers should always seek emergency medical help right away after 

using their EpiPens, particularly if the device did not activate. 

http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=b0b37936a7&e=4f409cd2fe
mailto:customer.service@mylan.com
http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage2.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=4840b22d72&e=4f409cd2fe


At this time, the 13 lots identified – distributed between Dec. 17, 2015, and July 1, 2016 – are the only 

EpiPen lots impacted by the U.S. recall. Consumers who have EpiPens from lots that are not included in 

this recall, do not need to replace their EpiPen prior to its expiration date. 

 

The FDA asks health care professionals and consumers to report any adverse reactions or device 

malfunctions to the FDA’s MedWatch program, by: 

Completing and submitting the report online at www.fda.gov/medwatch/report.htm, or  

Downloading and completing the form, then submitting it via fax at 800-FDA-0178. 

The FDA, an agency within the U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, protects the public 

health by assuring the safety, effectiveness, and security of human and veterinary drugs, vaccines and 

other biological products for human use, and medical devices. The agency also is responsible for the 

safety and security of our nation’s food supply, cosmetics, dietary supplements, products that give off 

electronic radiation, and for regulating tobacco products. 

 

 

 

 

 

http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=e63e539384&e=4f409cd2fe
http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=6112085946&e=4f409cd2fe
http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage1.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=4e2fa09437&e=4f409cd2fe


2016-2017 Colony Loss and Management Survey is Live! 
Courtesy of www.beeinformed.org 

April 1st has come and gone for beekeepers, that means 

spring and the opening of the 2016 – 2017 National 

Colony Loss and National Management Survey. The results 

that are received from this survey provide valuable 

information that help us obtain a clear picture of honey 

bee health throughout the country.  

The Loss survey began in 2006 and we added the National 

Management survey in 2010 and from both of those, we 

have been able to gain actionable information on which 

management practices work and which ones do not. By 

correlating management practices with colony losses between the two surveys we have been able to 

refine a model to develop the best management practices in beekeeping. Click Here to view our new 

data management explorer tool and read our our blog on how to use the app to view the 

loss/management correlations. 

Without the aid of the many thousands of beekeepers who participate in this survey we would never be 

able to obtain the results that we have received in the past and hope to continue to receive in the 

future. 

To help us continue this effort, click the link below to take the National Colony Loss and Management 

Survey for the 2016-2017 season: 

Take the Survey Now! 

If you would like to take a look at the 2016 – 2017 survey questions before beginning, or to download 

the survey so that you can take some notes before taking the survey online, click on the link below: 

2016 – 2017 National Colony Loss and Management Survey Preview 

This copy of the survey is meant to serve as an aid to the questions that will are being asked on the 

survey.  It is not meant to be mailed in as a hard copy submission. 

We would like to thank everyone who has participated in this survey in the past and hope that you will 

be able to take some time out of your busy days to fill out the survey this year. You are what makes the 

survey successful and by taking the time to complete it, you are doing your part in contributing to the 

national research efforts to increase honey bee survivorship! 

From Project Apis m. 

 

 

http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage1.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=5dd24ea736&e=4f409cd2fe
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http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=2c509115ce&e=4f409cd2fe


Sow What? Natives vs introduced plant use for pollinator conservation. 
Danielle Downey 

 

Project Apis m.’s primary mission has been to fund and direct research to help honey bees, but as we 

expand our forage programs, including Seeds for Bees in California and The Bee and Butterfly Fund in 

the Upper Midwest, there is a whole new body of interests to understand. The recent campaign from 

General Mills, where Buzz the honey bee disappeared from the Cheerios box, has gotten a lot of 

attention--both praise and criticism. Not only did they quickly ‘sell out’ of all the free seed packets that 

were offered, but there was equally swift backlash criticizing the effort for the seeds chosen. As we 

engage to replace critical habitat which has been lost for honey bees, below the surface of that good 

deed are interests that may seem at odds, and may confuse most audiences seeking to help the 

situation. As I discussed this issue with the Director of Habitat Partnerships from Pheasants Forever, 

Pete Berthelsen, he provided the following explanation from his years of service building habitat: 

 

The use of “Invasive” or “Introduced” plants in seeding mixtures to benefit pollinators has been a hot 

topic the past month or so.  This is an interesting and important discussion and it’s exciting to see the 

enthusiasm around the topic of planting pollinator habitat. But like most complicated issues, there are 

many aspects to this story that we need to consider carefully.  Here are five points to consider when 

deciding whether “introduced” plants are friend or foe. 

 

Just like the ‘Flow Hive’ generated lots and lots of media attention, dollars raised, Facebook posts, 

enthusiasm, etc., it was a far more complicated issue than the message on the surface would have the 

public believe.  The issue of introduced plants vs. native plants is just as complicated.  Here are a few 

points that need to be understood and considered about Introduced plants in pollinator plantings: 

 

1.    Not all Introduced plants are all bad.  If you were to remove all introduced species from a pollinator 

planting, you would also remove the most important plants for honey bees (sweet clover and many 

other introduced clovers).  Recent research conducted by USGS in the Dakotas has identified introduced 

clovers as the most important plants on the landscape for honey bees.   

 

2.    Not all introduced plants are good for all landscapes.  Introduced plants like sweet clover can 

become invasive in areas with moderate to generous rainfall (about 32” of annual rainfall or 

more).  That’s why species like sweet clover are not included in our Bee & Butterfly Habitat Fund 

NextGen Habitat Project seed mixtures for East of the Dakotas and Nebraska.  When designing pollinator 

seed mixtures, you must take the time to consider where and how each of the species- native or 

introduced- will function on the landscape, and in the mixture.  If they have a tendency to become 

‘invasive’, they are likely to outcompete the other species in the mixture. 

  

3.    There is a “Natives First” movement out there.  There are states where there is a strong movement 

to use only native species in their conservation/pollinator plantings.  This effort can usually be traced 

back to conservation programs that used introduced species in their past program seed mixes, like 



Fescue, smooth brome, etc., which were generally detrimental to wildlife and pollinators. The backlash 

solution is often to recommend the use of only native species in conservation programs going forward, 

assuming all non-natives are similarly detrimental. 

  

4.    Introduced and native can live and work well together.  When Conservation/pollinator program 

seed mixtures are designed properly, there is a role for both native and introduced species to perform 

well in mixtures.  This is especially important where pollinator habitat is concerned.  If we allow people 

to repeat the message that “All Introduced species are bad”, we will be removing one of the most 

valuable tools in the toolbox for pollinators……especially honey bees. 

  

5.  Introduced plants can fill important roles.  The use of the correct combination and rate of introduced 

species alongside native species can provide important benefits in other areas like: Cost-effective seed 

mixtures, habitat that establishes quickly and easily, providing significant pollinator benefits within just a 

few months, and a habitat planting that is better able to compete with weeds. 

  

The bottom line is that this is a complex topic without a simple answer or response.  We need to be 

thoughtful and careful about how this message is relayed to the public that is enthusiastically wanting to 

help the bees and butterflies! I hope these five points will help inform habitat enthusiasts as they 

encounter these debates.    

 

Danielle Downey, Executive Director, Apis m. 

with Pete Berthelsen, Director of Habitat Partnerships, Pheasants Forever 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Study Helps Explain How Flowers Evolved to Get Pollinators to Specialize  

Work by Robert J. Gegear at Worcester Polytechnic Institute (WPI) shows that flowers that were thought 

to have evolved to lure hummingbirds, actually have combinations of traits that discourage wasteful 

visits by bumblebees. 

 

Worcester Polytechnic Institute  

 

 
To understand how floral characteristics can combine to influence the decisions  

bumblebees make about which flowers to visit, Robert Gegear, assistant professor of  

biology and biotechnology at Worcester Polytechnic Instit ute (WPI), had bees forage on  

arrays of paper representations of typical "hummingbird flowers" (red coloration,  

horizontal orientation) and "bee flowers" (lavender or blue coloration, upright  

orientation). Credit: Robert Gegear, Worcester Polytechnic Institute (WPI)  

 

Worcester, Mass. - Ecologists who study flowering plants have long believed that flowers evolved with 

particular sets of characteristics--unique combinations of colors, shapes, and orientations, for example--

as a means of attracting specific pollinators. But a recent paper in the journal Ecology suggests that 

flowers that are visited almost exclusively by hummingbirds are actually designed not to lure birds, but 

to deter bumblebees and their wasteful visits. 

The paper, "'Hummingbird' floral traits interact synergistically to discourage visitation by bumble bee 

foragers," demonstrates that traits of so-called "hummingbird flowers" work together to confuse bees 

and cost them precious time as they move from flower to flower. This extra cost leads most bees to seek 

nectar rewards from floral alternatives that they can more easily exploit, thus enabling the plants to 

more effectively attract more efficient hummingbird pollinators. 

http://americanbeejournal.us1.list-manage2.com/track/click?u=5fd2b1aa990e63193af2a573d&id=ed98f36477&e=4f409cd2fe


Most hummingbird-pollinated flowers evolved from bee-pollinated ancestors, according to lead author 

Robert J. Gegear, assistant professor of biology and biotechnology at Worcester Polytechnic Institute 

(WPI). While the "bee" floral variants tend to be upright and have blue or purple coloration, the "bird" 

variants have a horizontal orientation and red or orange coloration. Also, bee flowers typically contain 

small amounts of concentrated nectar, while bird flowers have larger amounts of dilute nectar. 

While it has long been thought that the characteristics of bird flowers operate independently to make it 

difficult for bees to access their nectar (or in the case of the red coloration, to even see the flowers), 

Gegear's research shows that, in fact, the traits interact synergistically to encourage bees to look 

elsewhere for nectar rewards. 

In the laboratory, Gegear and his students observed the behavior of foraging bees using arrays of paper 

flowers that mimicked the blooms of Mimulus lewisii (purple monkey flower), which is pollinated 

primarily by bumblebees, and a related species, Mimulus cardinalis (scarlet monkey flower), which is 

pollinated primarily by hummingbirds. They tested three characteristics--color, orientation, and nectar 

reward--in various combinations. 

They found that bees readily visited upright flowers, regardless of their color, as well as lavender 

flowers, regardless of their orientation. However, when red flowers were placed in the horizontal 

orientation and lavender flowers were placed in a vertical orientation--mimicking the natural flowers of 

Mimulus cardinalis and Mimulus lewisii--visits by foraging bumblebees dropped dramatically. Similar 

effects were observed when red coloration and dilute nectar were combined, showing that floral display 

and reward traits also interact to discourage bee visitation. 

Bumblebees, like most pollinators, are not genetically programmed to visit only particular flowers, 

Gegear says. They are generalists that seek to maximize their rate of reward intake. But the ideal 

pollinator, from the plant's perspective, is one that adopts a specialist foraging strategy, since that will 

help assure that each plant receives only pollen from its own species. By combining particular floral 

characteristics, plants manipulate pollinators to become specialists by making generalization a less 

economically attractive option. 

Gegear says his study shows that at least two floral characteristics had to change for the bird flower 

Mimulus cardinalis to evolve from the bee flower Mimulus lewisii, and that those changes served to 

discourage bees. To learn why bees avoid the bird flowers, Gegear set up a different experiment in his 

lab. He first had bees forage on arrays of paper flowers, all of which were of the same color and 

orientation. Every flower contained a sugar reward. During these runs each bee learned to associate 

every color and orientation combination with a reward. 

Next, the same bees foraged on mixed arrays in which one color-orientation combination contained 

nectar and the other combinations contained distilled water. Gegear and his students watched to see 

how long it took the bees to learn which flowers were worth visiting. Once they were able to make the 

right choice 80 percent of the time, they observed the next 20 flower visits, noting the time interval 

between flower visits and the number of times the bees visited non-rewarding flowers. 



They found that it was much more difficult for bees to learn and effectively locate bird-trait 

combinations than bee-trait combinations, a response that was not predicted based on the response 

observed when each trait was presented in isolation. "These data suggests that the reason bee-to-bird 

evolutionary transitions are often accompanied by a floral shift to classic 'bird' trait complexes is 

because bees have a particularly difficult time combining red with other sensory traits, including nectar 

rewards," he says. 

"It takes them longer to learn to seek out these combinations, and once they learn them, it takes them 

longer to recognize these flowers. Thus, bees avoid bird flowers in mixed floral environments because it 

makes economic sense for them to do so. When you put all this together, you find that 'bird flowers' are 

really 'anti-bee flowers' that function by exploiting specific sensory and cognitive limitations." 

Gegear says the study offers a new perspective on prevailing theories about how plants evolve to 

manipulate their animal pollinators. "From an ecological perspective, an ideal pollinator is one that 

always forages on flowers of the same type so pollen is transferred effectively. In reality, pollinators are 

generalists and they should simply forage randomly. So the big question has been, how do plants get the 

pollinators to do what they want? 

"The answer lies in floral complexity. Each plant has a flower made up of a unique combination of 

sensory and structural traits that pollinators must learn and remember in order to effectively locate 

nectar rewards. However, pollinators are limited in their ability to manage information on more than 

one unique combination at a time, making generalization a costly foraging strategy. In the case of the 

two species of Mimulus, the costs associated with bird combinations are much greater than the costs 

associated with bee combinations, so bees avoid them to increase their foraging efficiency." 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



Drippings from the Extractor 
                                         by Dave Stocks 

     I'm going to keep my contribution to "Drippings" short because I have a great article from Les 
Crowder that I want to share.  In early April, we were fortunate to have Melanie Kirby teach a two-day 
class on queen rearing.  I think it was very educational for all who attended. 

 

 

Melanie checking for eggs and larve 

          One of the highlights was Melanie's demonstration of how to make a bee beard.  Andreas Olbring 

eagerly agreed to be the model. 

 

     Paula Joiner also eagerly volunteered, but was soon reminded that bees really don't like wool!! 

     The following article was sent to me by Les Crowder.  Les is one of the leading authorities on Top bar 

hives.  Hopefully He will be visiting with us over the next few months. 



This month in the Beeyard 
By Serge Labesque 

 

Musings around double-deep brood chambers 

Basically, the type of beehives I use in my apiaries is the ordinary Langstroth.  However, over the years 

I’ve made several alterations to the original design in attempts to improve my beekeeping equipment.  

Many modifications were tried and I retained only those that showed to be beneficial to the bees and 

that were practical.  In this line of continuing experiments, I have been playing in recent years with what 

I call “double-deep brood chambers”.  This year is in fact the fourth consecutive year in this particular 

exercise.  I hear you:  Preparing the first human trip to the Moon may not have taken this long! 

At this point, there is no doubt in my mind that the bees benefit greatly from this set-up.  This alone is 

encouraging and makes the concept worth further evaluation.  But it has also become evident that the 

handling and the management of such hives deviate from usual practices.  For sure, the manipulation of 

the very large double-deep frames requires good dexterity, and the examination of their contents 

demands a level of proficiency that surpasses the aptitude we normally acquire by keeping colonies on 

smaller frames.  Indeed, comb features that would normally be nonexistent, different, or clearly sorted 

out by standard frames can transform viewing these large combs into confusing experiences.  The bees 

benefit from a higher degree of freedom in organizing their nests in double-deep frames than when they 

are constrained by the boundaries of smaller frames.  So, I had much to learn.  I had to sharpen my 

open-hive inspection skills, watch carefully what the bees were doing, and rethink and adjust some of 

my ways in the apiaries. 

These trials have highlighted the importance of several aspects of hive management that are often 

ignored or neglected.  The most consequential and valuable point is possibly that the management of 

the double-deep brood chambers requires good year-round planning.  This is because the large frames 

that constitute the cores of the brood chambers are less easily relocated than smaller ones.  

Unexpectedly, some precious flexibility in the management of the brood chambers can be regained by 

paying attention to the use of the lateral combs.  These combs can be held in standard frames, as long 

as they are outfitted with “frame extension boards” to prevent the construction of unwanted combs 



along their bottom bars.  They can be used to increase the volume of the brood chambers at the end of 

winter and, later, to bait bees into additional supers, for example.  It’s a principle that applies readily to 

the management of regular hives and that I have found to be of great value. 

Overwintering colonies on five or six double-deep frames seems to work very well in my area.  Yet, it is 

important to manage the colonies in such a way that their brood nests and stores are fully established in 

the double-deep brood chambers before mid-fall.  To achieve this goal requires more attention to the 

management of the supers past the colonies’ spring build-up.  All in all, it’s helpful to adhere to a 

planned and coherent development of the brood chambers starting at the end of winter, through the 

hive-division process, and all the way to the following winter. 

One inconvenience I have encountered so far is that I had to transfer double-deep divides to regular 

equipment when I wanted to give bees to other beekeepers.  However, this is an acceptable hurdle that 

all beekeepers who use nonstandard equipment such as top-bar, long, trunk, and other alternative hives 

face. 

Besides the benefits bees draw from this set-up, I have gained appreciable relief from the lifting of 

heavy supers during the inspections of my hives, since the brood chambers may be inspected from top 

to bottom without taking them apart. 

 

May in the apiaries 

The first month of this spring has been unusually wet and cool, making it difficult to find appropriate 

times to work with our colonies.  Yet, occasional cursory checks revealed that the bees did not benefit 

much from the profuse bloom, in spite of their remarkable foraging efforts, sometimes in defiance of 

the rain:  Their minimal wax production was leaving many frames without comb and nectar was not 

filling the frames that were ready.  By mid-April, many colonies were in fact running low on stores.  A 

few cold nights caused some of the peripheral brood, mostly drone brood, to be chilled.  As a 

consequence, large numbers of drone pupae and dead young adults could be seen in front of the hives.  

All in all, the early spring honey flow was missed.  More of a concern though is the quality of the young 

queens that needed to mate during that period of time, as it will undoubtedly have negative effects, 

something that may not become evident for months.  If only for this reason, it will be a good precaution 

to raise a few additional queens in late spring when the weather finally improves.  They will be at the 

ready to requeen hives later in the summer or early fall. 

“April showers bring May flowers”.  Let’s hope so.  Thanks to this year’s much improved ground 

moisture, the colonies should make up for some of the lost time and nectar.  Fortunately, the supers are 

already in place and the populations are large.  Given good weather the foragers will load them rapidly, 

possibly to the point that we may harvest a little surplus spring honey. 

Although the colonies seemed to have curtailed their reproductive impulse in April, let’s not be fooled:  

It will happen and we will be able to produce splits and young queens during the next few weeks.  Only a 



few of the colonies have been divided so far.  The others risk swarming.  Their prompt and timely 

division should minimize losses and produce the strong splits and young queens that might be necessary 

later in the season.  Until then, their brood chambers will still require that we monitor their 

development and occasionally supply additional space.  At this time of year, new frames may be 

advantageously inserted in the center of the brood chambers of strong colonies. 

The growth of the colonies may at times necessitate the addition of supers.  This is best done by baiting, 

which consists of transferring some of their existing lateral frames and follower boards into the new 

supers.  By doing so, the odor of the colonies is brought into the new space, and the bees respond well 

by immediately expanding their activity into the new super. 

The increasing forager activity at the entrances prompts us to gradually widen them.  This facilitates the 

comings and goings of the foragers, and therefore optimizes the productivity of the hives. 

The monitoring trays necessitate cleaning more frequently at the time of year.  Doing so helps us keep 

an eye on the mite fall and other signs of colony health issues, which may include chalkbrood and 

European foulbrood.  When these spring diseases occur, the brood combs need to be removed and 

burned, as they carry the infectious pathogens.  Another cause of concern at this time of year may be 

the blooming California buckeye trees, as the pollen they produce is toxic to the bees.  Hopefully, the 

foragers will find enough alternative safe sources, such as blackberries.  If not, we’d do well moving our 

hives away from locations where the poisonous trees abound.  

The bees have visibly reacted to this unusual spring.  We, too, may have to modify our plans accordingly. 

In summary, this month: 

Inspect hives regularly, when foragers are out in large numbers. 

Open the entrances of hives to match the forager activity. 

Avoid congestion of the brood nests. 

Offer comb-building opportunities. 

Add supers to provide nectar storage space. 

Maintain adequate clustering space between the brood nests and the entrances. 

Watch for signs of spring diseases.  Remove infected brood combs when they occur. 

Ensure adequate air circulation through the hives. 

Perform hive divisions. 

Follow up on earlier hive divisions. 

Maintain sources of water for the bees. 



Monitor swarm traps. 

Keep some equipment at the ready to catch the occasional swarm. 

Rear queens. 

Pull weeds from around the hives. 

Harvest only surplus early spring honey. 

Discard old and misshapen combs. 

Render wax from discarded frames. 

Routinely clean and scorch tools and equipment. 

 

 

 

Calendar of Events 
Meetings 

 

First Monday of the month 

Santa Clara Valley Beekeepers Guild 

6:15 pm 

Dwell Christian Church San Jose 

1292 Minnesota Ave San Jose CA 95125 

http://beeguild.org/ 

First Tuesday of the month 

Gilroy Beekeepers Association 

7:00 pm 

Old City Hal Restaurant 

7400 Monterey Rd. 

Gilroy, Ca 

http://www.gilroybees.com 

 

http://beeguild.org/
http://www.gilroybees.com/


First Wednesday of the month 

Santa Cruz Beekeepers Guild 

6:30 pm 

El Rio Mobile Home Park, 

 2120 N. Pacific Ave. 

Santa Cruz, CA 

http://santacruzbees.com 

First Thursday of the month 

Beekeepers Guild of San Mateo 

7:00 pm 

Trinity Presbyterian Church 

1106 Alameda de Pulgas 

San Carlos, CA 

http://www.sanmateobeeguild.org/ 

 

First Saturday of the month 

Monterey Bay Beekeepers 

8:00 am 

http://www.montereybaybeekeepers.org/ 

                            Classes and Conferences 

May 5 - 6: California Honey Festival (Main Street, Downtown Woodland, CA). NOW ACCEPTING 

VENDOR APPLICATIONS  - by April 1st. http://www.CaliforniaHoneyFestival.com 

May 7: Bee Symposium. Info http://honey.ucdavis.edu/events 

Sept 5 - 8: Western Apicultural Society of North America 2017 40th Anniversary Conference, UC-

Davis, CA. Info http://www.westernapiculturalsociety.org 

Nov 14 - 16: California State Beekeepers Association annual convention, Harrah's/Harveys in 

Lake Tahoe, CA. Info http://www.californiastatebeekeepers.com/events.html 

 

http://santacruzbees.com/
http://www.sanmateobeeguild.org/
http://www.montereybaybeekeepers.org/
http://blogspot.us12.list-manage.com/track/click?u=22369801c17077d8e488a5a88&id=649ebe1e7a&e=e8f1aeb723
http://blogspot.us12.list-manage.com/track/click?u=22369801c17077d8e488a5a88&id=211a1b3846&e=512fcbebd4
http://blogspot.us12.list-manage.com/track/click?u=22369801c17077d8e488a5a88&id=0aff3bae15&e=e8f1aeb723
http://blogspot.us12.list-manage1.com/track/click?u=22369801c17077d8e488a5a88&id=3c4d45e237&e=e8f1aeb723

